OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS
ST. JOHN THE BAPTIST PARISH COUNCIL
TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 24th, 2020

CHAIRMAN LENNIX MADERE

VICE-CHAIR KURT BECNEL

The Council of the Parish of St. John the Baptist Parish, State of Louisiana, met in Regular Session in the St. John the Baptist Parish Government Complex Chambers, LaPlace, Louisiana on Tuesday, November 24th, 2020, at 6:30 PM.
CALL TO ORDER:
PRESENT AT ROLL CALL: Lennix Madere, Jr., Councilman-at-Large, Div. A, Kurt Becnel, Councilman District I, Warren Torres, Jr., Councilman District II, Tammy Houston, Councilwoman District III, Tyra Duhe-Griffin, Councilwoman District IV, Robert Arcuri, Councilman District V, Thomas Malik, Councilman District VII, Michael Wright, Councilman-at-Large, Div. B
ABSENT: Tonia Schnyder
Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin led the Prayer. Councilwoman Houston led the Pledge.

Legal Counsel Keith Green, Jr, Christopher Cortez and Kennilyn Schmill were present via video conference.
PUBLIC COMMENT – AGENDA ITEMS ONLY (3 minutes per citizen)
There were no public comments.

Jaclyn Hotard – Presentation – November 28th as Small Business Saturday
The presentation can be viewed in its entirety at www.sjbparish.com.

CONSENT AGENDA: 
ITEMS: Approval of Minutes – November 10th, 2020, Regular Meeting
MOTION: Councilman Wright moved and Councilman Malik seconded the motion to approve consent agenda items consisting of Approval of Minutes – November 10th, 2020, Regular Meeting. The motion passed with Councilwoman Schnyder absent. 
REPORTS:
President’s Report:
The President’s Report can be viewed in its entirety at www.sjbparish.com.

Jaclyn Hotard – Monthly Financial Report (October 2020)
Jaclyn Hotard stated, “This is an item that we have placed on every agenda, just acknowledging that we sent the Financial Report, there’s no discussion that is needed on this item or any time in the future on this item.”
Michael Wright – Finance Committee Report:
Councilman Wright stated, “Thank you Mr. Chairman, the finance committee meeting met tonight, and it consisted of all the Council members present tonight. Thank you.” 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
20-46(Public Hearing Held)(Tabled 11-10-2020) An ordinance introducing the annual operating budgets for the St. John the Baptist Parish General Fund, Special Revenue Funds, Enterprise Funds, Capital Project Funds, and Debit Service Funds for the fiscal year beginning January 1, 2021 and ending December 31, 2021(See attached amendments)(J. Hotard)

Jaclyn Hotard stated, “Administration requests this item be tabled until all budget workshops are completed.”

Kurt Becnel – Larry Sorapuru – (Carry Over 11-10-2020) Discussion regarding the ramp for the Bike Path Phase I in Lucy

The above item will remain a carry over.
PUBLIC HEARING AND ADOPTION ON ORDINANCE/NEW BUSINESS:
20-48(Public Hearing Held) An ordinance authorizing the Parish President to Execute an Act of Sale for the purchase of that certain immovable property located at 1488, 1490 and lot corner Hwy 44 and West 5th Street, Reserve, LA from the owners of Susan P. Campbell and Courtney P. Millet and Campbell, Susan et als for the appraised value of $265,000(L. Madere)

Councilwoman Houston stated, “I’d like to make a motion that we accept this ordinance, Ordinance 20-48.”

Councilman Madere stated, “We have a motion by Ms. Houston.”

Councilman Becnel stated, “Second.”

Councilman Arcuri stated, “Yes, I was just wondering if we have information on how many appraisals were done on these two (2) properties, these two (2) ordinances that we’re getting ready to vote on?”

Councilman Madere stated, “Ms. Hotard, do you have that answer?”

Jaclyn Hotard stated, “Um actually Mr. Madere, I was hoping you had that answer, as this is the...an ordinance that you introduced. I do not have any of that information...

Councilman Madere interrupting stated, “No I...

Jaclyn Hotard stated, “In front of me. Let me finish speaking please Chairman, if you would. Ordinance 20-48 and 20-49 were both introduced by you, but I don’t have any of that information in front of me. There may be a representative from the Library on the phone. But I don’t have any of that information.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Ms. Tullos, you have that answer Ms. Tullos?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “I do. Good Evening to the Parish Council Members. So, we do have, had we had received one (1) appraisal from...that is very recent, within the last three (3) months, for each one of these pieces of properties.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Okay Mr. Arcuri, that answer your question?”

Councilman Arcuri stated, “I was just wondering I couldn’t, because I know we just did a we’re trying to get a pump removed on Highway 51, we had to get three (3) appraisals for the piece of property, and I’m just wondering why one (1) appraisal was done on these properties. I know that they’re residential properties and you look at the Assessor’s website, they’re nowhere near the value of what the appraisal was coming up with. Of course, that was before they were changed to commercial. So, I would just like a better explanation on how you know, on how the appraisal was done and it’s seems it seems kind of high to me.”

Andrea Tullos stated, “So, the appraisals were completed by Gregory Miller, who has an office in LaPlace, and they were all completed independently. And they were in line with other properties in the area.”   

Councilman Malik stated, “Ms. Tullos, is this going to be a cash deal? Are you going to write a check with your?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Yes.”

Councilman Malik stated, “Okay.”

Andrea Tullos stated, “The intent is that it’s all cash that has been in savings set aside.”

Councilman Malik stated, “Okay.”

Andrea Tullos stated, “And to be clear, the appraisals were completed within the last three (3) months.”

Councilman Malik stated, “Okay good. Thank you.”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “Ms. Tullos, do you know if the appraisal consisted of the fact that we just had a, the reassessment of property? Was that a factor in the amount that was received?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “I honestly it’s because that’s not an area of my expertise, I can’t answer to that. Although, I do know that that did happen recently.”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “Yeah, I was just wondering because Mr. Arcuri, Councilman Arcuri made known of the fact that the Assessor’s website, the properties were not assessed at this, but then I thought maybe because of the increase of the property taxes that may have inflated the actual cost.”

Andrea Tullos stated, “That could have been a major factor, and I do know that that the properties were handled by an appraiser who has been utilized before in the area.”
Councilwoman Houston asked, “So, he is a reputable appraiser?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Yes, yes ma’am.”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “Thank you.”

Councilman Madere stated, “I don’t appraise property, but I do know two (2) properties along the River Road in Reserve, in the past, I would say six (6) years, was right in the ballpark of that type of money. Okay, the property Ingram Barge purchased was in that $200,000 range and, also another property that was purchased again by Ingram Barge was in that $200,000 range along the River Road. So, that’s the only comparison I can give you and was in probably the last six (6) years.”

Councilman Arcuri stated, “Yeah, I was just wondering why the Parish you know when we do business, like we have to get three (3) appraisals. But you know the Library Board only has to get one (1) appraisal, that’s what I was just wondering. Because it’s always best to compare one appraisal to another, that’s where I’m going.”
Councilwoman Houston stated, “Ms. Tullos, you and I had this discussion earlier today about, I actually asked maybe if we could TABLE this item until you could get some input from the public, you could do some public forums. And, after speaking with the Library Board President, who said that you all were ready to move forward with this project. And it’s a project that I do think will be very good for Reserve, and I think it will revitalize the River Road in Reserve, and God knows it does need to be revitalized. It does need to be spruced up, so I’m very excited about it. But in the future, are you going to have any type of public forums to get the public’s input on the building?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Thank you for asking that question. Yes, the focus thus far has been on the feasibility of the property and on the property programing that could be utilized in that area. However, there is a great opportunity for design work to include all of the public input to further this project. So, we are very interest in holding forums, and of course, we’ve all become so much more verse and virtual that we can do that now as well. At the beginning of COVID, none of us had this much of an opportunity, but we’re much more verse on how to be available by virtual opportunities as well as through surveys and through phone conversations and large, large distanced meetings, so we are planning those.”  
Councilwoman Houston stated, “Well, I think it’s a very good project for the people of Reserve, I think that it’s something that they deserve, something that they could be proud of, and once again, as I said – to revitalize that area, one time that was a booming area long time ago, actually before my time from what I hear the history of it. But I think we can make it great again, I think we can put some buildings there and make it beautiful again, I should say. So, I’m excited about that and like as I said; I think it’s a very good thing for the people, the citizens of Reserve, the people of St. John, and I know the person’s whose name the Library Board there, will be very pleased and very happy about that. And I think, the type of man he was and what he brought to the community, I think something nice should represent his name. So, thank you.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Ms. Tullos, this is not a time sensitive item, and I do agree with Mr. Arcuri. Okay, we maybe you know I always suggest that maybe we TABLE this until we get two (2) more appraisals, you know... 
Andrea Tullos interrupting stated, “So at this point, at this point too...excuse me Mr. Madere. At this point we have not, the Library did not pay for these appraisals. I’m wondering if that’s something you wanted the Library to invest in?”
Councilman Madere asked, “Well, who paid for the first appraisal?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “The homeowners who were trying to prepare their properties for sale.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Okay well, I think like Mr. Arcuri said, if we’re going to, we need to practice what we’re preaching, and if we require three (3) appraisals, then we should do the same for this project too, to make sure that the confidence of the citizens of the parish is that they get the best deal, you know possible and not being over charged you know. So, you know, that’s just my suggestion that we TABLE this cause it’s not time sensitive and maybe get two (2) other appraisal of the property to make sure we’re paying the right amount and not overpaying. Ms. Houston, you have your hand up again?”
Councilwoman Houston stated, “Yes I do. Um...
Councilman Wright interrupting stated, “Mr. Madere, you’re going to skip me?” 

Councilman Madere stated, “Oh I’m sorry, I’m sorry, I’m sorry Ms. Houston.”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “I’m sorry.”

Councilman Wright stated, “No that’s okay. Nah, I was actually Chairman Madere, you actually kind a took the words away from me, but I was going to ask Ms. Tullos if she was opposed of getting multiple several appraisals, because I do think it would be a good practice before me move forward with purchase. I’m certainly not opposed to the project I think it’s a great idea, I do like the  

         aspect also, but definitely think we need to get a few more appraisals.”
Andrea Tullos stated, “I’m not opposed to anything that both all of the boards are interested in doing. Obviously, I want to do what’s right for the citizens of the community so, we’re definitely not opposed to that. The appraisal that came in for this one piece of property, however, was $20,000 more. So, this this group of properties, cause it's actually; 1488, 1490 and the highway corner, and all of those came to $285,000, and that the owners were willing to sell to because it was going towards Library property for 265.” 

Councilman Madere stated, “Yeah, well I still think we need to get multiple appraisals.”
Councilwoman Houston asked, “Ms. Tullos, was legal consulted on your request to move forward? Was your legal representation?”
Andrea Tullos stated, “Yes and my legal representation is attending if you wanted to speak to him as well.”
Councilwoman Houston stated, “I just wanted to know was that a mandate? Is that necessary for you to actually ask us to approve this item tonight? Is that a mandate to...I’m not saying I’m opposed to getting more appraisals, I’m just saying it’s that a mandate. Do we necessarily have to have three (3)? In your case?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Mr. Dufresne!”

Jackie Landeche, Council Secretary asked, “Can you let Henri Dufresne in?”

Henri Dufresne, Legal Counsel stated, “Good Afternoon Council, can you all hear me?”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “Yes.”

Henri Dufresne stated, “There is no requirement under the acquisition of Library Board property that there be more than one (1) appraisal. So long as the Governing Board, who is the Parish, who is who’s actually purchasing the property, feels comfortable with the appraisals. But there are no statutory requirements requiring more than one (1) appraisal as there may be in other sectors. It’s just whether, or not the Council feels as comfortable with the price of the appraisal.”

Councilwoman Houston asked, “So what the fact that there is, that it’s a private owner these are private residents? Would we run the risk of maybe them selling it someone else?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Absolutely, thank you for asking that question. All these properties are actually out there and available for anyone, and we’ve already had quite a few months of working with them. And some of our owners, this not this one but our next item, that individual has had other people come towards them.”
Councilwoman Houston asked, “So how much would these appraisals cost? How much extra? Cause I would imagine it would be three (3) for each property, correct?”

Jackie Landeche stated, “Four hundred dollars ($400)?”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “No I’m asking I don’t know I’m asking how much will it be?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “I can’t answer that question, because I don’t have that information. I’m sorry but I could find that out.”
Councilman Madere stated, “Well according to what Legal said, if the Council is comfortable with it, we don’t have to get another appraisal. But...

Councilman Malik interrupting stated, “Yeah.”
Councilman Madere stated, “It seems to be sort of obvious to me that the Council is not very comfortable with one (1) appraisal. Okay, so once again my suggestion is that you get another appraisal and have it on the next two (2) weeks from now, on the Council agenda and probably move forward with this, that this is my suggestion. Cause obviously some Council members are not comfortable with one (1) appraisal.”

Andrea Tullos stated, “I have been advised that possibly would be $750 per appraisal, so we’re looking at an additional $1600 per property.”
Councilman Malik stated, “Mr. Chairman, if the Library Board has been researching land acquisition for this Library for probably a year, on the Library Board, there’s a number of business owners as well as some people that their business is Real Estate. And I feel confident know these people that are on the Library Board, that they decided to move forward because this is a good deal. I don’t see any of the Library Board members voting for this to move forward if it wasn’t beneficial with it, they could’ve done something better, and I’m confident.”

Councilman Becnel stated, “Yes, I’m just concerned with one thing. Ms. Tullos, didn’t you say there was a risk factor involved that [INAUDIBLE] and the Library Board is satisfied with it, so if you go get two (2) more appraisals, there’s a risk factor involved somebody may be [INAUDIBLE] and purchase that property from you all and what you have to [INAUDIBLE], correct?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Yes, and I’m glad you asked that question, because there is that risk, there are people who have talked to them and in additionally it will take much longer than two (2) weeks for us to turn around two (2) more appraisals per property.”
Councilman Becnel stated, “Cause what I’m saying, I have confidence in my Library Board appointee and I’m sure they did their research and understand what I’m saying. [INAUDIBLE]. Thank you.”

Councilman Madere stated, “If, okay I mean I heard it from two (2) Council people, so I think we have a motion of the floor and a first and a second I think, so we’ll find out when we vote if they’re comfortable with it or not if it pass or not. Okay if it passes or fail. Okay, any other comments?”
Councilman Arcuri stated, “I just think it would be     of the Library Board to have another appraisal. I know is as essence and the property may be ‘For Sale’, but I believe to be open and transparent spending the parish’s money. I believe more than one appraisal should be done. That’s all I have to say, thank you.”
Councilman Torres stated, “This property has been up for sale for a while, they had a sign in there before they moved the store out of off that property. There’s other properties that has come up that wasn’t on the market when you was looking at this, they all on the river, right next to it there’s a property and having one (1) appraisal, I’d like to see one (1) or two (2) more at least two (2) more, that’s just my opinion.”

Councilman Wright stated, “Thank you Chairman, and I just want to kind a piggyback on what Mr. Arcuri said, because the reason we brought up multiple appraisals was because we ran into an incident probably several months ago when we needed to get a right-a-way access on an individual piece of property to do some rehabilitation on a Sewer Lift Station, and we were advised at the time that we needed to get three (3) separate appraisals prior to making a purchase. So, I think that’s probably (yeah, I’m not trying to speak for you Mr. Arcuri) but at least the reluctancy of what we bring up the fact of us with getting multiple appraisals on the property. And just speaking from a you know recent past experience involved in land acquisition.”
Andrea Tullos asked, “Mr. Madere may I make one more comment, this is Ms. Tullos.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Yes, yes,”

Andrea Tullos stated, “The other, other piece I wanted cause Mr. Torres just mentioned that there were properties that were For Sale before, however, now this entire area has been made available to us, that actually addresses the attachment in close proximity to the historic property of the Theatre, which then allows us to really establish a civic community site, and to be able to utilize not just the Library as a Library, but as a Community Center, that allows us the opportunity to develop that symbolic relationship between the Theatre and also a Library that is going to have both outside, as well as inside opportunity. So, that was the reason why this became so appealing, and then there is that one little piece of it being the property being you know available to other individuals and being a little bit more of a quicker turnaround for that. And then also the fact that we have been waiting just approximately a couple months while we did all of our programming and feasibility studies. So, these property owners have waited quite a bit and have had these appraisals looked at by our professionals who are on our board, or who are involved and lots of activity in the community. So, I hope that that speaks to some of the reason for it.” 
Councilwoman Houston stated, “I do know that the area has been rezoned, am I correct? It’s been rezoned Commercial, am I correct Ms. Tullos?”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “I do know that the area has been rezoned, am I correct? It’s been rezoned Commercial, am I correct Ms. Tullos?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “Yes that is correct. The rezoning was voted on last meeting on the 10th.”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “So, we’ve already rezoned it to Commercial? So, there’s a there’s a real possibility that the property value could increase. I’m not an expert on this, but because it’s now Commercial property there’s a there’s a real realization that that could be a factor, that that could factor in to with they’re going to sell it for. Now, after this or what they could sell it for.”

Councilman Arcuri stated, “Is our legal representative listening on this, maybe we could just have the DA chime in and they would, what do you think we ought to do?”

Councilman Madere stated, “I think the DA made it clear that if the Council is comfortable with the one appraisal, they can vote on it as is. And if they’re not, then they can request a second appraisal or a third or you know, but two (2) more appraisals. Okay but it would be up to the Council, but the problem that we have we have a motion on the floor already, and we have a second. Okay, the only way we can TABLE it if Ms. Houston and Mr. Becnel would withdraw their motion and we’d make a motion to TABLE. If not, then we’d have to vote on the motion that’s there.”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “I am not, take, I am not going to resend my motion.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Okay, so we have a motion on the floor and we’ll have to vote on it and if it pass, then we say all if we’re going pass, then I guess we can get another appraisal.”  

Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin stated, “I have a question. And is it okay if speak on...I just need some clarity quick, right fast. On Ordinance 20-48, how many properties is that, is that three (3) properties?”

Councilman Madere stated, “It seems as though it’s three. Ms. Tullos can answer that for us.”

Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin asked, “Ms. Tullos, is that three (3) properties?”

Andrea Tullos stated, “It is, it’s four (4) different parcels that all make up one chunk. That are all owned by the same individuals.”

Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin stated, “Mr. Madere, is it okay if I reference both of them when I’m talking, asking questions? Is that okay?”

Councilman Madere stated, “Yes.”

Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin asked, “Okay, and on 20-49. I was looking on...I just recently looked on-line, and I saw that the house listed at $167,166.00, and that was about I think three (3) years ago. If we do TABLE this item, can they, I mean now since it’s rezoned you don’t think that it’s going to be appraised at more than what they might be offering now? I mean that and then if that’s the case,

Andrea Tullos stated, “

Councilwoman Houston stated, “I would like to make a motion authorizing the Parish President to execute an Act of Sale for the purchase of immovable property, Ordinance 20-48 to have it appraised at a value not to exceed $265,000.00.”

Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin stated, “Second.”

Councilman Malik asked, “Clarification, the motion was, didn’t say anything about purchase, but appraisal.”
Councilwoman Houston asked, “I think I did say appraisal, right?”
Councilman Malik stated, “Right, appraisal but it was appraisal and it should have been purchase for less than the appraised value, I think.”

Councilwoman Houston asked, “So purchase it for less than $265,000.00?”
Councilman Malik stated, “Yeah, I’m just looking for clarification on the motion.”
Councilman Madere stated, “Authorize the Parish President to execute an Act of Sale not to exceed $265,000.00.”
Councilman Malik stated, “Good, okay, let’s go. I am fine.”

MOTION: Councilwoman Houston moved and Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin seconded the motion to approve Ordinance 20-48 and to have it appraised at a value not to exceed 265,000.00. The motion passed unanimously.
Andrea Tullos asked, “May I ask for clarification on what the Library is to do?”

Councilman Madere stated, “We will talk about that after, we don’t have that information now. Just, we will get to you.”
Councilwoman Houston stated, “I think we do. I think we said that she can get other appraisals or she is required to get three appraisals and bring them back to us but we will not vote for anything exceeding the amount.” 
Councilman Malik interrupting, “We don’t have to.”

Councilman Madere stated, “Basically, we have already approved it, but we would like to see the other two appraisals or either one other appraisal, okay.”
Councilwoman Houston stated, “Even if their appraisals exceed this particular price, we are going to go ahead I guess and accept this price, that is my take on the motion.”
Councilman Madere stated, “That is my take on it too.”

Andrea Tullos asked, “So my take on it is that we are saying yes, with another appraisal that has at least that amount of money?”
Councilman Madere stated, “Basically.”
20-49(Public Hearing Held) An ordinance authorizing the Parish President to execute an Act of Sale for the purchase of that certain immovable property located at 1482 Highway 44 Reserve, LA from the owners of Charles and Stacey Waller for the appraised value of $200,000(L. Madere)
Councilwoman Schnyder joined via video conference at 7:41 PM.

Councilman Malik stated, “Mr. Chairman I would like to approve ordinance 20-49, with the stipulation that the appraised value of the property exceeds $200,000 which would be the minimum that we will pay for it, is that what we are looking for?”

Councilwoman Houston stated, “I second that.”

Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin asked, “I am sorry, I didn’t know the motion that was being made, can you repeat if for me?”

Councilman Madere stated, “The motion is to approve Ordinance 20-49, with the stipulation for not to exceed the appraised value of $200,000, what’s listed on the paper.”

Councilman Malik stated, “Correction, it is to, I think the proviso Sir, would be to ensure that we do not pay more than the appraised value with a cap of $200,000.00.”
Councilman Madere stated, “That is what I said.”

Councilman Malik stated, “Okay, good I just wanted to make sure that we are tracking.”
Councilman Madere stated, “Right, not to exceed that price.”

MOTION: Councilman Malik moved and Councilwoman Houston seconded the motion to approve Ordinance 20-49, with the stipulation not to exceed the appraised value with a cap of $200,000.00. The motion passed with 8 yeas and 1 against (Torres). 

INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES:
20-50 An ordinance to add the nomenclature “Christina Marie Green 
Davis” to the existing Melius Drive in Reserve, Louisiana.

20-51 An ordinance approving a resubdivision of Parcels 2-A & 2-B-1, Lot H, New Era Plantation Subdivision into Parcels 2-A-1-A, 2-B-1-A, 2-C-1, & 2-D-1, located in the area generally bounded by Airline Highway, Belle Terre Boulevard, Tiffany Drive, and Jasper Lane as shown in a survey prepared by Michael P. Blanchard, P.L.S. on September 28, 2020.(PZS-20-1260)(J. Hotard)

CORRESPONDENCE/COUNCIL BRIEFS:
The correspondence/council briefs can be viewed in its entirety at www.sjbparish.com.
ADJOURNMENT:
At 8:20 PM, Councilman Wright moved and Councilwoman Houston seconded the motion to adjourn. The motion passed with Councilwoman Duhe-Griffin absent.

/s/Lennix Madere, Jr.                   /s/Jackie Landeche

COUNCIL CHAIRMAN                        Council Secretary
The meeting can be viewed in its entirety at www.sjbparish.com. 


